COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

August 14, 2017

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on August 14, 2017 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:


Mayor Ed Beasley

Charlie Johnson, Councilman
Kip Smith, Councilman 
Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Elliott Jones, Councilman 5:36
Eddie Billings, Councilman 5:36

Morris Tate, Engineer


Mike Jones, Attorney

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector 

Mike Johnson, Chief 

Shayla Terry, Editor

Visitors:


James Morgan

Johnny Coleman
Brock Flynn

Diane Oliver

Arnese Coleman
Mitch Florence

Alethea Gammage


Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Mr. James Morgan to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Mr. Brock Flynn to ask a prayer. 


The mayor thanked the guest for coming. Mayor Beasley called for the approval of the minutes of July 24, 2017.  Councilman Smith made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

Mayor Beasley stated there was a public hearing prior to the council meeting on amending the zoning ordinance to allow advertising billboards in B-3 district. After some discussion, Councilman Smith made a motion for immediate consideration of Ordinance 17-03 amending the zoning ordinance. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and all was in favor. Councilman Smith made a motion to adopt Ordinance 17-03 amending the zoning ordinance. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. The amended ordinance is as follows:
ORDINANCE 17-03
ORDINANCE AMENDING THE OFFICIAL ZONING ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF LUVERNE, ALABAMA.
Be it ordained by the City Council of the City of Luverne, Alabama, that the Official Zoning Ordinance of the City of Luverne, Alabama be and is hereby amended as follows:
ORDINANCE NO. 17-03

This ordinance amends Sec. 22 Article 5 of the Zoning Ordinances of the City of Luverne to change the uses permitted in the Highway - Oriented Business District, B-3, to allow advertising signs that advertise a business or service not located on the premises where the sign is located:

Section 22 
Zoning

Article 5. Use requirements for districts.


Highway-Oriented Business District, B-3.  The B-3 zone is established to protect and promote a suitable environment for those uses which serve the traveling public.  The district is intended to serve those retail commercial uses which benefit from direct access to major streets while not interfering with the free flow of traffic.  This district is required to protect the future development of land in accordance with comprehensive development plans of the City.

Uses Permitted

(a) Automobile service stations, provided they meet the specifications as set forth in the B-1 District.

(b) Restaurants, cafes, grills, drive-in restaurants and other eating or drinking establishments.

(c) Hotels, motels, Bed & Breakfast Establishment, and tourist courts.

(d) Any advertising sign provided that if such sign is attached to a building, it does not exceed the width of said building.  Such sign shall not exceed four (400) hundred square feet in area.

(e) Theaters and commercial recreation facilities.

(f) “Any retail, professional, financial or other personal business or service establishment.”

(g) New and used automobile and truck sales.

(h) Agricultural implement sales and service.

(i) Professional offices.

(j) Drug stores and pharmacies.

(k) Coin operated laundromats.

(l) Bottling plants.

(m)  Churches as permitted in the B-1 District.

(n)  Schools as permitted in the B-1 District.


This ordinance shall become effective immediately upon its passage and publication as provided by law.
The mayor stated the appointment to the planning commission would be on the agenda for the next council meeting.

Mr. Tate introduced Brock Flynn, the new superintendent of the electric department. Mr. Tate reported routine work was performed in all departments. Mr. Tate stated the Electric Board met this afternoon and the substation is going to have some upgrades.
Mayor Beasley called on the city clerk for the administration report. Routine work was performed. 

Mayor Beasley called on Chief Johnson to report to the council. Chief Johnson stated the speed control device that has been on loan to the police department will be picked up next week, but it can be purchased for $2,000.

Councilman Johnson reported everything is looking good at the park and lake. There are no programs going on at this time.

Mayor Beasley stated the library had a really big summer. Things have picked up more since school has started back. The library has an excellent staff.
 The mayor stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Neal’s report. Mr. Neal stated he followed up on the complaint from the last council meeting.
Attorney Jones stated he spoke with Timmy Hall about the Oxford building and he is still doing an examination of what he would need to do to take the building down. Mr. Hall should get with Attorney Jones this week. Mr. Tate asked if the electric department could take a section of the Oxford’s parking lot and put a chain link fence around it to put all the transformers inside the fence. Attorney Jones stated to check with Robyn Snellgrove to make sure it wouldn’t interfere with anything she was doing.
The mayor stated he has met with the bond brokers a few times since the last meeting. The city came back with a credit rating of A- for the new bond issue.
Mayor Beasley called on Dr. Alethea Gammage to speak. Dr. Gammage discussed Animal Tails Rescue being the only facility in Crenshaw County to take stray animals. Dr. Gammage stated there are only two women doing all the physical labor and need consistent help daily. Dr. Gammage asked the city to take into consideration helping Animal Tails Rescue.
The mayor presented the council with a resolution to procure professional services for the CDBG application. Councilman Smith made a motion to adopt the Professional Services resolution. Councilwoman Smyth seconded the motion and all was in favor. The resolution is as follows:
City of Luverne

Professional Services Resolution 

WHEREAS, the City of Luverne contacted known qualified firms in order to obtain proposals for the provision of engineering services for a PY 2017 Community Development Block Grant Project; and

WHEREAS, based on the City’s rating of all proposals received, using the City’s rating system, Southern Engineering Solutions has been deemed most qualified for the services called for; and 

WHEREAS, Southern Engineering Solutions is not debarred from working on federally funded projects per the SAM.GOV search results attached hereto; and

WHEREAS, it has been determined that it is in the best interest of the City of Luverne to award a contract to Southern Engineering Solutions for CDBG Application, and CDBG-Post Application services contingent upon awarding of the grant.

NOW, THEREFORE, LET IT BE RESOLVED by the Mayor and the Council of the City of Luverne, Alabama as follows:

SECTION 1. That, based on the City’s understanding of recent changes to the procurement policy of ADECA, the acceptance of the proposal of Southern Engineering Solutions for the provision of professional services for PY 2017 CDBG Project, has been determined to be in the best interest of the City of Luverne, and that the proposed fee has been accepted as reasonable based on the complexity of the project, ADECA’s acceptable fee scale and the amount and nature of the local match to be provided by the City.

SECTION 2.
That the City of Luverne hereby elects to select and award Southern Engineering Solutions for the provision of engineering services pending receipt of CDBG funds and ADECA contract approval as required.

SECTION 3. That this action is based on the current interpretation of ADECA procurement policy with is acknowledged by this resolution and ADECA policy and memorandum on file. 

SECTION 4. That Ed Beasley, in his capacity as Mayor, is hereby authorized and directed to execute said contract on behalf of the City of Luverne. 

PASSED, ADOPTED AND APPROVED this 14th day of August, 2017.

The mayor brought the speed control device back to the table. After some discussion, Councilman Billings made a motion to purchase the speed control device in the amount of $2,000. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.


Councilwoman Smyth stated Stae Sanders had contacted her about the need for a pedestrian crosswalk to be painted between the Luverne Church of Christ and First Citizens Bank for their children at play with the church. Engineer Tate will take care of the crosswalk and a sign.

Mayor Beasley stated the council needed to go into executive session for a potential legal matter. Councilman Jones made a motion to go into executive session for a potential legal matter. Councilman Billings seconded the motion and all was in favor. The council went into executive session at 6:20 p.m. Councilman Jones made a motion to come out of executive session. Councilman Billings seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approve. The council came out of executive session at 6:40 p.m.


Councilman Billings discussed the agreement between the city and Animal Tail Rescue.

Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Jones seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

